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Dear Ms Smagadi,

Re: Communication to the Aarhus Convention Compliance Committee concerning compliance by the United Kingdom (ACCC/C/2010/45) – response to supplementary letter from The Kent Environment and Community Network

1. Thank you for forwarding the letter sent to you by the Kent Environment and Community Network (KECN) dated 6 December 2012.  This goes beyond the original allegations made by the communicant regarding the United Kingdom’s compliance with the Convention as set out in its original and subsequent submissions, and at the Committee’s meeting on 27 June last year. The Committee will no doubt have been considering the evidence put before it in respect of the above communication, and we do not intend to repeat the submissions that we have made previously.  Our evidence has already explained in detail the extensive opportunities that exist for public involvement in the planning system in this country.

2. Throughout these processes the United Kingdom has had the opportunity to consider and respond to the allegations made by the communicant.  Raising additional points at this stage of the Committee’s consideration of the original communication, rather than in the form of a new communication, limits the opportunity to consider and respond to these new points.  We also note that the new allegations are concerned mainly with draft legislation that has yet to become law; this is subject to continuing debate in Parliament and is also the subject of current public consultation (see below).  We do, however, wish to respond briefly to the additional allegations now made in KECN’s letter.

3. KECN refer to the Growth and Infrastructure Bill currently before Parliament, and to additional funding which has been announced for Local Enterprise Partnerships, in attempting to make a case that “the UK Government is intent on removing effective participation completely”.  Neither the Bill nor the additional funding for LEPs would have that effect, and nor would they detract from the very considerable opportunities for public engagement in the planning system that have been set out in the UK’s detailed responses and submission.

4. The Growth and Infrastructure Bill was introduced to Parliament on 18 October last year. It proposes a number of reforms to the planning system to improve the way that infrastructure and building proposals are handled, as well as some wider economic measures. Most of the planning provisions would apply to England only. Further details of the Bill can be found at: http://services.parliament.uk/bills/2012-13/growthandinfrastructure.html 

5. KECN refer to Clause 1 of the Bill, which would allow applicants for planning permission in England to apply directly to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, rather than the local planning authority, but only if the planning authority concerned is designated on the basis of very poor performance, and only if the applicant so chooses (they could if they wish continue to apply to the local planning authority in the usual way).  This measure is designed to tackle a very small number of situations where local planning authorities are failing to deliver an effective service (something which could of course hinder public participation in decisions in those areas, as well as delaying or preventing appropriate development).

6. We are consulting fully on how this measure would be implemented.  The consultation – which closes on 17 January 2013 – can be found at the following link, and we would welcome KECN’s response to the proposals that it contains: https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/planning-performance-and-the-planning-guarantee.

7. Because this measure would affect only a very small number of authorities, and would apply only to those seeking permission for major development, we estimate that relatively few applications would be made in this way (fewer than 100 per year).

8. Importantly, the consultation also makes clear that there would be no reduction in the ability of local people or other interests to comment on applications that are made directly to the Secretary of State.  Scope for voluntary pre-application consultation by applicants will continue.  Once an application is submitted it will – as with any application – be open to anybody to make representations, and public hearings will as necessary be held in the area of the proposed development.  The approach will comply fully with Article 6(7) of the Convention, in allowing “the public to submit in writing or, as appropriate, at a public hearing or inquiry”, any comments, information, analyses or opinions.

9. Clause 5 of the Bill (previously Clause 4), to which KECN also refer, clarifies that the information which may be requested by a local planning authority to help it determine a planning application should be reasonable, having regard to both the nature and scale of the proposed development and the issues that may need to be considered.  This would bring the law into line with established national policy (in the National Planning Policy Framework). It would not fetter the ability of local planning authorities to request relevant information on environmental or other matters, nor will it lessen the overall quality of the information available to planning authorities or interested parties as KECN suggest.  We should also make clear that there is no change proposed to the EIA Regulations with respect to the ability of the competent authority to request further information in relation to EIA applications.
10. KECN’s letter also refers to the Government’s proposals to providing an alternative planning route for nationally significant business and commercial schemes (now Clause 24 of the Growth and Infrastructure Bill; previously Clause 21).  This is not, as KECN imply, designed to curtail the ability of interested parties to participate, but is rather a measure that will allow greater certainty about the timescale within which the very largest projects will be determined.

11. This proposal involves extending the existing planning regime for nationally significant infrastructure projects, as provided for by the Planning Act 2008, to a very small number of very major business and commercial schemes, perhaps 10-20 per year.  The Bill would not make this a mandatory route for applicants, but instead give them the option to request this route if appropriate for their project.  Again, we have consulted fully on how this might work; the consultation closed on 7 January this year, but can still be viewed at https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/nationally-significant-infrastructure-planning-extending-the-regime-to-business-and-commercial-projects. 
12. The nationally significant infrastructure route has specific provisions to ensure early and effective public involvement in these decisions.  Applicants are required to consult statutory bodies and local communities before they formally submit their proposals to the Planning Inspectorate (which assesses schemes on behalf of the Secretary of State). Any applications which have not been properly consulted on will not be accepted for examination. Local planning authorities play a key role – they must be consulted by the applicant on their proposals for involving the community, and are invited to submit a Local Impact Report which the Secretary of State must have regard to in making his decision on any application. Interested parties also have the opportunity to submit evidence and be heard at a hearing, so the approach is compliant with the requirements of the Aarhus Convention. 
13. The process for considering nationally significant infrastructure projects is a rigorous one, and all applications are subject to detailed examination of the relevant issues, including matters such as policies in local authorities’ plans and community views.  Given the extensive opportunities for public involvement, we consider that the procedures are fully compliant with the Aarhus Convention.
14. The final matter to which KECN refer is the additional project funding which has been made available for Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs).  The role and status of LEPS was set out in our letter to the Committee dated 22 December 2011.  The additional funding for LEPs does not change the position set out in that letter, or alter the primacy of the statutory development plan as the mechanism through which development projects will need to be progressed (and which, as our further letter of 31 July 2012 noted, are accepted by KECN as complying with Article 7 of the Convention).

Yours sincerely,
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Ceri Morgan
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